08/02/13

Comments received from Councillor Jim Hakewill 
Everyone locally was astonished at reading the recommendation for approval for this application.  The difficulty people have is that until any new policy is put in place for the defined village limits the 1995 village limits were considered to be a strong policy, more than just guidance.  Broughton is not a NIMBY village having taken significant growth prior to the current Local plan when it was agreed that the growth up to that point (1995) should be allowed to settle in and no change was made to the defined village limits in 1995 to accommodate that view.

I can understand that in isolation and to meet the perceived drive from Government to build more houses that this application may look attractive, but when adding the local view and comments any marginal desire to approve must surely be outweighed by the material polices and enthusiasm from the village and Parish Council to have self-determination in the correct time-scale.

The Parish Council have consistently taken the view that there would be a likelihood of taking a share of Rural development and an appropriate expansion of the village limits during the current consultation and have identified areas where in their opinion that maybe accommodated.  This process has been diligently followed by the Parish Council not without some detractors who feel that there should be little if no development.

I have personally attended Village Meetings which have been well attended over the years in order to identify what the future of development and infrastructure in the village might be.  These events are always well attended and hundreds of hours of time given up by volunteers both from the Parish and beyond to meet the desire to have some self-determination rather than the feeling of imposition from the Borough Council.  This process was significantly enhanced by the Localism Bill and its provisions that whilst saying no to development was not an option, well considered and locally grown visions would find favour within the planning system.

The review of the Core Spatial Strategy is also on-going but once again approval for this application would see that significant piece of consultation and planning work side-lined and become pointless if such a significant breach of the current policies were to endure.

In my opinion and from my experience in being on the Planning Committee (1987-93) during the development of the 1995 Local Plan there is no single application anything like as significant a departure that has received a recommendation of approval, or indeed been approved. It is my firm opinion that this is a major application and should have at the least the greater time for applicants and residents to exercise the right to speak (15) minutes as opposed to 3 minutes.  Given the likely interest I still believe that the application should have been a special meeting rather than appearing on a busy agenda.

I make the last point as every town and village in the Borough could experience such an application between now and the end of the consultation on revising the defined village limits and I sense that there will be more than just a local interest it watching the progress of this application at the Committee. It also fair to say that the Borough Council has made significant provision for housing such that there is no imperative to grant permission outside of current policies.

Broughton has asked to establish and fund a Neighbourhood Plan to bring together its Parish Plan work and the Conservation Area work which is anticipated to run though before the conclusion of the Rural Areas consultation. As I am writing these comments the attached press release has come into my mailbox, which emphasises the contribution local people should be having and are achieving in Rothwell.  

Whilst making the Policy and moral obligations to listen and act with due regard to local peoples's wishes, there is a significant issue already with the traffic on Cransley Hill and in the centre of the village.  Numerous meetings have been held with the County Council on ways to alleviate the risks surrounding the village centre parking and traffic.  A well informed campaign has been running to improve that situation which is presently very poor and to bring the traffic from 65 houses into an already bad situation would not make sense.  One of the key roads here is Cransley Hill where the school entrance is and which already has a problem that we would like to improve. I would anticipate that Cllr Harker can offer background on this aspect.

In summary this application is premature in relation to the consultation work already being carried out for the Borough's Towns and Villages; the site should be within that consultation and in competition with other possible and better accessed sites within the village; there should also be a more open competition between locations for the infrastructure (including consideration of the inadequate/dangerous accesses from the village onto the A43).

I am sorry that work commitments do not allow me to be at the meeting in person, but I hope these genuinely and strongly felt views of the Ward Councillor will enable the committee to support Parish and village in ensuring the process of consultation continues and this application be refused.

With best regards

Jim

Cllr Jim Hakewill

Mayor of Kettering Borough - Slade Ward

